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March 2022
Dear Parent/Carer,
HTs Letter – MARCH 2022
At last, the First Minister has announced the news that we have all been waiting for – significant reductions in mitigations and measures and a further step towards ‘normality’ for us all.  The school office has emailed out a letter from Jason Leitch, detailing useful information regarding this.  If you haven’t received this please let Miss Halliburton in our school office know.  Our team is delighted to be welcoming back all pupils after the Easter break and know that parents will also welcome the return to some kind of normal routine again.  High levels of staff absence has put real pressure on the school this term, meaning everyone has had to be exceptionally flexible and accommodating, as well as covering the tasks and classes of others.  I would like to take this opportunity to say thank you to my team for getting us through what has been a really tricky term, whilst keeping the children at the forefront of things and minimising impact on learning as best as we can.  We have tried to cover absences as best as we can with staff the children know in school, but have on occasion had to call in supply cover. Thanks also to parents, who have been accommodating when meetings have been cancelled or the leadership team have not been available as planned due to increased teaching commitments.  Your patience has been appreciated. 
However, the pandemic is not over and I wanted to take the opportunity to explain the routine protective measures that will remain in place in our school as we enter this new phase: 

· children, young people and adults should stay at home and self-isolate if they: 

o have symptoms of COVID-19, whether they feel unwell or not 

o have tested positive, even if they have no symptoms 

o are required to self-isolate for any other reason e.g. travel-related reasons 

o are identified as a close contact and are over 18 years and 4 months and are not fully vaccinated 

· good hand hygiene and cleaning in ELC and school environments and on dedicated school transport will continue to be encouraged and supported 

· an ongoing focus on the importance of good ventilation and the potential for CO2 monitors to be utilised to ensure good air quality in enclosed spaces, with the goal that all school buildings, including all learning and teaching spaces, and ELC settings should be assessed regularly for ventilation issues, taking remedial action where required. 

· the requirements for face coverings for staff and young people in secondary schools, and for staff in primary schools and ELC should be in line with the general guidance for safety in the workplace (but there remains no need for staff to wear masks when they are working with children). 

· physical distancing will not be required among children and young people, but staff should continue to take reasonable steps to keep a safe distance from other adults (and between adults and school-aged children and young people wherever possible) in line with the requirements for other workplaces. 

· ongoing need for outbreak management capability, including active surveillance 

· assessments on the use of Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) should continue to be undertaken for those who work in close contact with children and young people 

Part of this ‘returning to normal’ has been planning school outings for pupils.  Many of our school cohorts have been out and about, visiting local places and having fun.  The most recent trip was last week, when we took our P2 and P3 classes (over 100 children!) to The Caird Hall to see an author and hear The Royal National Symphony Orchestra play.  It was a super afternoon and the children did us proud on what was their first official school trip. We have also been welcoming Ancrum Outdoor Centre to Downfield, to work with our upper school pupils for some outdoor learning, and P4 have been to Dundee Ice Arena and The Science Centre. Mr Dolan organised a trip to Newcastle for some pupils and parents/carers to watch a football match.  We also have reorganised a trip to Edinburgh next term to see ‘The Lion King’.  This trip is now full and we have a waiting list.  Given the interest in both of these optional trips we will plan others in the coming terms so that as many children as possible can access these experiences.  I know that the teachers of classes who have not yet been on a trip are busy planning experiences for term 4.  As much as possible, the school are trying to protect parents from the financial implications for these trips, by either considerably subsidising the cost of visits at no cost at all to families.  
At our recent Parent Council meetings we have had discussions about home work and home learning. My team are planning on offering parents increased opportunities to support learning at home from term 4.  We will keep you posted about that but an indication of in class learning and some optional activities for parents to support this learning will be shared with you soon. 

Recently we sent you a link to our reporting to parents survey.  The response was overwhelmingly positive in terms of feedback regarding the written reports and also parent contact events.  Thanks to all those who submitted their views.  We will work to arrange the reintroduction of other reporting to parents events, such as our well attended ‘sharing the learning’ events and class assemblies, as soon as we can.  
Next term we will swap over to a new menu for school lunches.  We will send the new menu choices to you before the end of term.  Downfield pupils were involved in focus groups to give suggestions to Tayside Contracts for the new menus, so we hope the new dishes selections go down well! There is now increase in cost for lunches for P6/7 and all our P1-5 pupils are eligible for free lunches.  This can offer families a big saving so it is well worth looking at the new menu with your child and encouraging them to take a school lunch. Staff also take lunches regularly and can vouch that they are of a good quality.  Our kitchen staff know all the pupils by name and are accommodating if children need something extra!  All our pupils from P1-7 will be entitled to free lunches from August 2022. 
Please also remember that we have a small food larder and clothes selection at the main door, this can be used as and when required, and donations can still be made to the office (these will be quarantined before going out on display).  Please help yourself to any of the items on the table that you require.  Our School & Family Development worker Kirsten, stocks this up regularly.  
Staffing update:

Congratulations go to two of our teachers, Miss Kim Clark P5 and Mrs Laura Hill P7, 

who are expecting babies this summer!   We also would like to congratulate Mrs Leonard on becoming a granny this year! 
Dates for your diary:
28th March – P4 Ice Skating 

29th March – Easter services at Downfield Mains Church (pupils & staff only)

1st April – End of term 3.15pm 

18th April – Term 4 begins for pupils and staff, P4 ice skating 
25th April – P7 residential experience, P4 ice skating 
2nd May – School Closed to all, May Day holiday

5th May – Inservice day school closed to pupils/school used as polling station this day
9th May – Parent Council Meeting in School, 6pm 

16th May – Cook School event for pupils

20th May – Sports Day (27th if cancelled due to bad weather) 

2/3rd June – School Closed – Jubilee Exceptional Holiday 

7th June – Lion King Edinburgh Playhouse 

W/b 13th June – Pupil reports out to parents 

15th June – P1 induction meeting for Parents 

16th June – School Prizegiving 

24th June – Parent Council School Fair (TBC)

28th June – P7 Inflatable activity day

29th June – P7 Parents Afternoon

30th June – P7 Shirt Signing

30th June – end of session, school closes at 12pm 

Please enjoy your Easter break when it comes.  It has been a long busy term and the children and staff will all benefit from some family time and hopefully some sunshine!
Kind regards,
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Mrs Karen Emmett 

Head Teacher
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Dundee Translation & Interpretation Service, Mitchell Street Centre, Mitchell Street, Dundee DD2 2L.J.
Tel: 01382 435825 Fax: 01382 435805

For information about Dundee City Council visit our website - www.dundeecity.gov.uk
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